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Dear Tom:
I understand there’s a tradition in which 

the outgoing president of the United States 
leaves a letter in the Oval Office for his suc­
cessor. Now, serving as president of the 
State Bar of Michigan is nothing like serv­
ing as the president of the United States. 
For example, no one stands up or plays 
“Hail to the Chief” when you enter a room 
(but I find that some people stand up to 
walk out whenever I show up) and we don’t 
get a plane. But then, thankfully, we don’t 
have to deal with the kind of problems fac­
ing our U.S. presidents either.

After being a member of the State Bar 
for 46 years, serving as its president has 
been an honor for me. So this changing 
of the guard seemed like a good opportu­
nity to share some thoughts about our State 
Bar—where we’ve been, where we are, and 
where we might be in the future.

Plus, I’m never going to have a pulpit 
like this one again.

The State Bar in critical condition
There is an old curse: “May you live in 

interesting times.” My term has certainly 

been “interesting.” You know the story. Last 
September, my predecessor, Bruce Court­
ade, and State Bar Executive Director Janet 
Welch called on Secretary of State Ruth John­
son to issue an interpretive ruling that would 
end secret funding in judicial campaigns.

It was an act of tremendous moral cour­
age. It sought change that Michigan desper­
ately needs. Johnson agreed, and proposed 
an interpretation that would require the 
disclosure of contributors to so-called “is­
sue ads.”

This proposal angered those who benefit 
from dark money. Within hours of the pro­
posal, the Michigan senate added language 
to the Michigan Campaign Finance Act, and 
within a few weeks, a new law was enacted 
that fortified the walls protecting issue ad 
funding from public scrutiny.

But the backlash didn’t end there. A group 
united by ideology—one that I doubt in­
cluded many State Bar members—began 
arguing that the State Bar should become a 
voluntary organization. (My theory is that 
this argument came about because the John­
son letter was well-received by the media 
and the community at large.) This group 

became incensed that the State Bar’s posi­
tion might impact future judicial elections, 
and their solution was to disband the State 
Bar entirely.

The drumbeat to dissolve the Bar began 
the day after I was sworn in last September. 
The rhetoric of the few people who sup­
posedly favored a voluntary bar made dia­
logue essentially impossible. For instance, 
Greg McNeilly of the Michigan Freedom 
Fund proclaimed that “[e]very worker needs 
freedom and obviously lawyers are an im­
portant part of society. They shouldn’t be 
second-class citizens. So we need to give 
them freedom to practice.”1 Of course, no 
lawyers were being prohibited from prac­
ticing law, and it’s hard to take seriously the 
argument that lawyers are “second-class 
citizens.” But that was the tenor of the ar­
guments we were facing.

The pro-dark-money faction soon took 
action in the Michigan legislature. Sen. Alan 
Meekhof introduced a bill to eliminate the 
mandatory bar entirely. He expressed the 
view that the State Bar had “overstepped its 
bounds.”2 I have no doubt that the legisla­
tion was proposed in retaliation for the 
State Bar’s opposition to dark money in ju­
dicial campaigns.

The Michigan Supreme Court, not the 
legislature, oversees the State Bar of Michi­
gan. So we asked the Court to initiate a re­
view of how the State Bar operates within 
the framework of Keller v California,3 a 
United States Supreme Court opinion that 
limits—but does not prohibit—public pol­
icy advocacy by mandatory bar associa­
tions.4 The Court responded by creating a 
task force and charging it with determin­
ing whether the State Bar could perform its 
duties “by means less intrusive upon the 
First Amendment rights of objecting indi­
vidual attorneys. . .”

The views expressed in the President’s 
Page, as well as other expressions of opin-
ions published in the Bar Journal from time 
to time, do not necessarily state or reflect 
the official position of the State Bar of Michi-
gan, nor does their publication constitute an 
endorsement of the views expressed. They 
are the opinions of the authors and are in-
tended not to end discussion, but to stimu-
late thought about significant issues affect-
ing the legal profession, the making of laws, 
and the adjudication of disputes.

An Open Letter to Tom Rombach

Brian D. Einhorn

There is an old 
curse: “May you 
live in interesting 
times.” My term  
has certainly  
been “interesting.”



15President’s Page
September 2014         Michigan Bar Journal

After a period of study, the task force 
recommended changes based not on Keller 
itself, but on a “strict interpretation” of 
Keller. The task force’s proposal would fun­
damentally alter the State Bar and, in my 
opinion, prevent it from serving the public; 
if adopted, it would prohibit the Bar from 
speaking on any issues where our input 
might actually be valuable.

In hindsight, maybe the outcome shouldn’t 
have come as a huge surprise, given the 
“less intrusive upon First Amendment rights” 
language in the Supreme Court’s order. Per­
haps the task force thought it was more or 
less required to say that the State Bar had 
been “intrusive” on members’ First Amend­
ment rights—even though no court has 
held that the State Bar of Michigan actually 
intruded on First Amendment rights.

After the task force submitted its rec­
ommendations, I asked our treasurer, Don 
Rockwell, to chair a workgroup to deter­
mine how the State Bar should respond. I 
appointed Vice President Lori Buiteweg, 
Secretary Larry Nolan, Representative As­
sembly Chair Kathleen Allen, Representa­
tive Assembly Clerk Dan Quick, and Com­
missioners Dennis Barnes, Rob Buchanan, 
Tim Burns, Peggy Costello, Steve Gobbo, 
Jennifer Grieco, and Greg Ulrich to serve 
on the workgroup.

The workgroup met on two separate 
weekends in June and July, and participated 
in teleconferences with representatives of 
the various State Bar sections, the Represen­
tative Assembly, and our attorney discipline 
system. It reviewed the task force’s recom­
mendations and most of the materials the 
task force said it examined before making 
its recommendations. The workgroup also 
had the benefit of hearing from several for­
mer State Bar presidents, all the commis­
sioners, and other members of the bar.

The workgroup presented a report to 
the entire Board of Commissioners at its 
July 25 meeting, and its suggestions were 
approved by 25 of the board’s 31 members. 
Four members, three of whom served on 
the task force, voted against the workgroup’s 
recommendations. Two members (who  also 
served on the task force) abstained.

The board voted that we remain a 
mandatory bar—a conclusion in line with 
the task force’s recommendation. But the 

board opposed many of the task force’s 
recommendations:

•	 The task force recommended that the 
Supreme Court eliminate the following 
language from Rule 1 of the Supreme 
Court Rules Regarding the State Bar of 
Michigan: “. . .and in promoting the in­
terests of the legal profession.” This pro­
posal implies (at least to me) that the 
State Bar may not be able to promote 
the interests of the legal profession. We 
suggested that this language should be 
modified to read: “. . .and to protecting 
and improving the quality of legal serv­
ices in the State.”

•	 The task force proposed strict limita­
tions on advocacy by the State Bar. We 
thought these proposals were far too re­
strictive. (It is my view that if these pro­
posals were adopted, the State Bar would 
be muzzled precisely when it was most 
qualified to speak and its input was 
most needed.) They would, in short, 
prevent us from truly serving the pub­
lic—all in the name of a “strict interpre­
tation” of Keller that departed from any 
reasonable interpretation of Keller. We 
concluded that these restrictions should 
not be adopted.

•	 We opposed the task force’s suggestion 
that a “super panel” must approve any 
advocacy by the State Bar. For one thing, 
State Bar members elect commissioners 
and Representative Assembly members 
through a democratic process, obviating 
the need for a super panel to determine 
what is and is not Keller-permissible. We 
also opposed this suggestion because it 
was unworkable: the absence of one or 
two members would prevent formation 
of this super panel and, thus, prevent 
any advocacy by the State Bar.

•	 The Supreme Court’s proposed involve­
ment in the super panel was another 
problem. The task force suggested that 
the Supreme Court appoint two mem­
bers and make a third appointment 
jointly with the Board of Commission­
ers. But that kind of direct involvement 
amounts to more than just oversight. 
Worse, this proposal is an unfounded 
rebuke to the State Bar, since it suggests 

that the State Bar can’t be trusted to fol­
low directives from the Court.

•	 The proposed limitations on State Bar 
sections are also problematic, particu­
larly the requirement that sections must 
use a separate name not identified with 
the State Bar when engaging in public 
advocacy. There are much better so­
lutions for dealing with the supposed 
confusion the task force claimed occa­
sionally occurs between State Bar and 
section advocacy.

•	 We also opposed changes to the gover­
nance of the Representative Assembly.5

The board submitted its report and com­
ments to the Court on July 31.6 The Court 
also received comments from many law­
yers, and I was delighted that 25 former 
State Bar presidents wrote to the Court op­
posing the “strict interpretation” of Keller 
that the task force recommended.7

As I write, we’re waiting for action from 
the Court on the task force’s recommen­
dations. My hope is that the Court will ac­
knowledge that the Bar has correctly per­
formed its duties over the last 30 years. 
I also hope the Court will allow the 
State Bar to continue to exist, despite a 
small but vocal minority opposition to the 
State Bar’s stance on dark money in judi­
cial campaigns.8

Dealing with  
lightning-speed legislation

The proposed elimination of the man­
datory State Bar wasn’t the only legislative 
challenge we faced during the past year. We 
dealt with two instances of what I would 
(kindly) describe as poorly vetted legisla­
tion—laws enacted without the kind of de­
liberation and discussion necessary to allow 
public input.

I previously described one of the laws: 
the legislature’s almost instantaneous rejec­
tion of the secretary of state’s proposal on 
the elimination of dark money in campaigns. 
The other example occurred around the 
same time. In November 2013, the Michigan 
legislature fundamentally restructured our 
Court of Claims, and it did so in just 13 days.

The State Bar couldn’t offer input on this 
legislation because, under Supreme Court 



16 President’s Page
Michigan Bar Journal   	 September 2014

administrative order 2004-1, the State Bar 
can’t weigh in on legislative issues until af­
ter its position has been posted on our web­
site for 14 days.

We’ve asked the Court to change the 14-
day period to 72 hours. I think this change 
is necessary to keep up with the breakneck 
pace of legislation affecting the rule of law 
in Michigan. And we’ve made some changes 
to our bylaws that will allow the State Bar 
to function more quickly when the circum­
stances demand such, as in the kind of 
lightning-speed legislation we saw with the 
Court of Claims.

Time to deal with judicial elections

So far, I’ve focused on where we’ve been 
and where we are. I need to say something 
about where we might be. Here, I’m writ­
ing as one of your constituents—someone 
who has belonged to the State Bar for al­
most a half-century and who sees a chance 
for real progress.

When United States Supreme Court Chief 
Justice John G. Roberts Jr. addressed the 
American Bar Association House of Dele­
gates on August 11, he observed:

We live in an era in which sharp partisan 
divides within our political branches have 
shaken public faith in government across 
the board. We in the judicial branch must 
also look to the Bar for broader assistance 
in maintaining the public confidence and 
the integrity of our legal system.

Lawyers fulfill their professional calling 
to its fullest extent and simply by helping 
the public understand the nature of the 
role that courts play in civil life, a role 
distinct from the political branches.9

Chief Justice Roberts is absolutely right 
about our obligations as lawyers, both in­
dividually and collectively, and he’s right 
about the public perception of the judi­
ciary. To put it bluntly, the public views 
the judiciary with great skepticism and the 
State Bar—our Bar—has a responsibility to 
do something about it.

I believe we have a thoughtful and inde­
pendent judiciary in Michigan. After spend­
ing almost five decades in our state’s court­
rooms, I have nothing but gratitude for 

our judiciary and real awe at the care our 
judges put into their work.

These views, I’m afraid, are in the mi­
nority. A recent report prepared for the 
California Assembly Judiciary Committee 
paints a bleak picture.10 It notes that “[a] 
2010 survey found that 70% of Democrats 
and 70% of Republicans believe campaign 
expenditures have a significant impact on 
courtroom decisions.”11 A vast majority— 
89 percent—believed “the influence of cam­
paign contributions on judges’ rulings is a 
problem.. . .”12 And 46 percent of the state 
court judges surveyed “believed that cam­
paign contributions influence judicial de­
cisions. . . .”13 Only 5 percent of state court 
judges believed “campaign contributions 
have no influence.”14

Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals Judge Mar­
tha Daughtrey recently shared her observa­
tion that judges seeking retention tend to 
impose harsher criminal sentences.15 This 
means that people—and often those who 
are among the most vulnerable members of 
society—may be paying a devastating price 
for judicial aspirations.

This problem gets worse as candidates 
spend more and more time on judicial cam­
paigns. We’ve seen spending skyrocket 
even as rhetoric heads ever downward, a 
phenomenon I believe is exacerbated by 
the prevalence of anonymously funded 
issue ads.

An article in the New York Law Jour-
nal recently caught my eye—and turned 
my stomach.16 It confirmed that the changes 
we’ve seen recently in judicial campaigns 
are the products of unprecedented spending:

The amount of money in judicial elec­
tions has changed dramatically during 
the past 15 years, according to Bert Bran­
denberg, executive director of Justice at 
Stake, which tracks the spending. From 
2000 through the last election cycle, more 
than $263 million was raised in state 
high court elections, he said.

“We’re watching spending records fall,” 
Brandenberg said, noting that of 22 states 
holding contested elections for judgeships, 
spending records were smashed in 20 in 
the last decade. That has happened as well 
in retention elections in Florida, Illinois, 
Iowa and Tennessee.[17]

These records are being broken because 
judicial candidates are spending significant 
time on the campaign trail, speaking to the 
party faithful and preaching to the con­
verted. The necessity of electioneering puts 
judicial candidates in a real bind. Again, 
from the New York Law Journal:

“The Constitution makes judges dif­
ferent from other officeholders,” Bran­
denberg said. “They can’t make outright 
promises; they’re supposed to be ac­
countable to the facts and law of the case. 
Rules like [these canons] have provided 
insulation from political pressure. The 
risk here is you would have one more step 
to wear away that insulation. The stakes 
couldn’t be higher.”

There are unique considerations in the 
judicial context, [Mayer Brown partner 
Michael] Kimberly agreed, but he pointed 
to comments by former Justice Sandra 
Day O’Connor in her concurrence in a 
2002 decision invalidating certain re­
strictions on judicial candidates’ speech. 
She wrote: “If the state has a problem 
with judicial impartiality, it is largely 
one the state brought upon itself by con­
tinuing the practice of popularly elect­
ing judges.”[18]

Canon 2 of the Michigan Code of Judicial 
Conduct prohibits judicial candidates from 
seeking contributions. That means judges 
have to fundraise through committees. But 
changes may be on the horizon.

As the New York Law Journal notes, the 
United States Supreme Court is presently 
considering a petition for certiorari arising 
from the Florida Supreme Court’s rejection 
of a First Amendment challenge to limits on 
judicial fundraising.19 If the Supreme Court 
grants certiorari and relaxes limits on judi­
cial fundraising, the path from contributors’ 
checkbooks to judges’ coffers will become 
more direct. And the public perception of 
our judiciary will suffer even more.

These factors make for a serious prob­
lem. People need to believe in the justice 
system. They need to believe in the rule 
of law. A vast majority doesn’t believe in 
either, and I fear their perceptions are only 
going to get worse.

No one is better equipped to deal with 
this problem than bar associations like 
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our State Bar. And as Chief Justice Rob­
erts argued, we have a duty to deal with 
this problem.

There may be a better way to conduct 
elections. And it may, in fact, be better if 
we eliminated judicial elections altogether. 
I don’t think our justice system is aided 
when our judges have to ask for money 
(even through their committees) and spend 
four or five nights a week on the road for 
two years during our election cycles.

I think it may be time for the State Bar 
to (again) appoint a workgroup to investi­
gate this issue. Tom Kienbaum did so when 
he was president 20 years ago, and it’s time 
to revisit the issue. Indeed, the need is 
greater now than ever before. This work­
group should analyze whether it’s really in 
the best interests of Michigan’s citizens to 
elect our judges. And the State Bar should 
consider whether it should recommend an 
amendment to the Michigan Constitution 
that would eliminate judicial elections.

I’m fully aware that appointing judges 
wouldn’t completely eliminate the public 
perception of bias. We often hear United 
States Supreme Court justices described with 
reference to the president who appointed 
them, the implication being that the justice 
favors that president’s political party. I’m 
sure the same is true of judges appointed 
by governors.

I am also aware that there are loud voices 
belonging to those who do not trust a sys­
tem in which they perceive that a few indi­
viduals are picking the judges, and others 
who believe we will only have a diverse 
bench by electing our judges.

But a system of appointing judges may 
be far better than our current situation. The 
Michigan Judicial Selection Task Force gave 
us a model worth considering in its April 
2012 report.

Thanks for considering my suggestions. 
If the State Bar decides to pursue this issue, 
I stand ready and willing to provide any 
assistance I can.

The good news

Let me end with the good news. You’re 
going to find yourself working with some of 
the best lawyers and finest human beings 
I’ve had the good fortune to meet.

The State Bar’s staff is diligent, devoted, 
and tireless. Our executive director, Janet 
Welch, is brilliant. Our internal develop­
ment director, Candace Crowley, will get 
you to all the groups you’re going to speak 
with and provide you with all the informa­
tion you’ll need to sound like you know 
what you’re talking about. When Candace 
sends you on the U.P. tour, I suspect you’ll 
find it to be among the most enjoyable times 
you’ll have as State Bar president—I know it 
was for me—although I highly recommend 
you have someone else do the driving.

You’re also going to find as you travel 
throughout this state that members of our 
State Bar are extraordinarily thoughtful and 
passionate about the law and the positive 
role lawyers can serve. I found that, without 
exception, the members of our State Bar 
have adopted the advice of our first presi­
dent, Roberts P. Hudson, and have devoted 
themselves to serving the public.

I could give you the names of all the 
wonderful people I’ve met (actually, I prob­
ably couldn’t)—the board members, section 
members, leaders of affiliate bars, and attor­
neys throughout our state. But I doubt the 
State Bar would issue the telephone-book-
sized edition of the Bar Journal I’d need, 
and even then I would forget somebody.

So let me just say that I hope you derive 
as much inspiration and joy from the peo­
ple you encounter during the next year as 
I did during my tenure.

I also hope you’ll receive the same kind 
of professional support I did. I would not 
have been able to do any of the things I did 
as State Bar president without the patient 
help of my partners, colleagues, and assis­
tants at Collins Einhorn Farrell, P.C. I want 
to especially call out Trent Collier and Geoff 
Brown for their help in making my Pres­
ident’s Pages sound like I actually know 
how to write.

Tom, you have my best wishes. I’m proud 
of what our State Bar has accomplished 
during the past year and I look forward to 
its many accomplishments in the future. I 
know our board will do everything in its 
power to help you do your job.

Good luck—and enjoy the ride. I prom­
ise it will be fun.

Yours,
Brian
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